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Parish Council Meeting - Minutes Tuesday 14th March 2017,  7.30pm Upton Snodsbury Village Hall

Parish Councillors Present : Paul Seymour (PS) (Chairman), Roger Peart (RP) (Vice Chairman), Jim Round (JR),  Debbie Waters (DW), Sandra Jennings (SJ), Catherine Milner (CM), Alan Grainger (AG)
	
Clerk/RFO: Nicola Harding			In attendance: Three parishioners

17/12  Apologies 
There were no apologies.
	
17/ 13  Declarations of interest
There were no declarations made.
Following the Council’s proposal and approval to co-opt Alan Grainger to fill the remaining seat on the Parish Council in October 2016, Mr Grainger signed the declaration and undertaking of office of Councillor. 
Action: Clerk to forward a notification of co-option to the monitoring officer at Wychavon District Council for their records and Register of Interests form for completion by AG.

17/14  Parishioner’s comments
A parishioner expressed interest in resurrecting the Neighbourhood watch scheme in the village. Two volunteers were willing to support this initiative and Cllr Grainger agreed to offer his support. 
Action: AG to explore options further, RP to liaise with DM & TE.
A parishioner drew attention to concerns regarding recycling and the need to reduce waste in the Parish. It was advised that a milk delivery service is available in the village, where a delivery and collection service of glass bottles is available, which thereby alleviates the need for excessive plastic recycling collections.

17/15  Minutes: Approval of minutes of meeting 17 January 2017 -  Proposed DW, seconded CM, all in favour, that the minutes were an accurate record.

17/16  Progress reports from Parish Activities: brief updates:

a)PS - Grass cutting
The Chairman was awaiting a quote from the existing grass contractors for maintenance charges for 2017. It was agreed that the Clerk would forward the cutting specifications for the play area and village to an additional contractor for comparison. 
Action: Clerk to forward tender to the Chairman once received.

b) SJ – Lengthsman 
The new system and schedule of  tasks continues to work positively. AF had requested a discussion with the Chairman regarding the current condition of the bus shelter, and it was confirmed that the repair and maintenance of identified litter bins would be attended to in the near future. Following the Clerk’s checks with the County Council, it had been established that the lengthsman’s traffic management and general training were up to date. It had also been confirmed that the Parish budget would remain the same in 2017 @ £1900.00. A new contract for services and time sheets for 2017 had been forwarded by the County Council for completion.
Action: SJ to forward new worksheet and invoice templates to AF. Clerk to complete and forward the County Council’s annual agreement for the undertaking of highway maintenance works on behalf of the Parish Council.PS to discuss the bus shelter with AF.

c) JR – School/Highways
School facilities continue to be improved with maintenance currently underway to enhance the outdoor bark trail.
An introductory meeting had taken place with RA and the new County Highways representative. JR thanked RP who attended the meeting
on his behalf. Highways confirmed that no additional help could be offered in terms of road safety measures in the absence of clear data
to prove there is an issue of continual speeding through the village. Existing 40mph signage on Red Lion Hill would not be moved despite
the new housing development in the vicinity, therefore members discussed the possibility of ‘beware people crossing’ signage as there are no
footways near the development. As the current software in the VAS sign is not user friendly, it was agreed that the Chairman would
request Cllr Adam’s support in extracting data to analyse and consider future options. It was agreed that this topic should be continually
prioritised to maintain awareness with the County Council.
Action: PS to make contact with RA, copying in JR. 
Incidents had been noted of motorists travelling through red lights at the temporary traffic system adjacent to the Church, following the
recent wall collapse. Members shared concerns of potential accidents, especially at peak school times where there is additional traffic, and a
discussion ensued as to whether Highways may be able to offer an additional temporary ‘make safe’ solution to avoid the current lane
closure for the foreseeable future. The Parish Council had already approved a donation of £1000.00 in support of essential fund raising
initiated by the PCC, and it was agreed to clarify account details with the Church’s charitable trust ahead of forwarding payment .
Action: CM to clarify payee details and forward payment once signed. JR to explore additional temporary safety solutions with RA.

d) Footpaths – RP 
It was confirmed that Cllr Grainger had now taken over the role of Footpaths Warden. Cllr Peart had obtained a quote in preparation for
placing an order with the printers for a revised edition of the ‘Walks around Upton Snodsbury’ book, and several possible outlets were
considered for the sale of the books once available.
Action: AG to check records and clarify the correct quote to RP. RP to forward an order to the printers. 

f) Rural Communities Programme
The Chairman confirmed the village wi-fi initiative is progressing well and DW would provide updates in the next newsletter. 
It was agreed that RP and CM would meet with the Friends of St Kenelm’s Church as representatives of the Parish Council to establish progress with the ongoing church wall repairs.
CM had met with USPRA to discuss potential plans for updating provision at the play area utilising some of the Parish’s New Homes Bonus allocation, and an application would be completed in the near future. It was agreed that dog waste remains a problem, especially in and around the play area, therefore an article would be included in the village newsletter as a polite reminder to dog owners of their responsibilities. 
The Clerk confirmed that Wychavon District Council had consented to the Parish Council’s request for adoption of the telephone kiosk earmarked for removal, and an application had been logged with BT. A contract had been received and forwarded to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman for their consideration. Although BT arrange for and finance the power to be disconnected, a reconnection of the supply in a new location would be the Parish Council’s responsibility. The Clerk had made enquiries with Wychavon District Council in order to establish if planning permission would be required for the re-siting of the kiosk, and would circulate further guidance once received.
The delivery of the new notice board had been arranged and Cllr Waters confirmed that the remaining monies from the Parish Plan @ £287.46 would contribute towards the total cost.

17/17 Finance

a) Current Balances as at 1st  March 2017:
 	Business account					£7155.90

b) Payments to report:
							
                                 Wychavon DC: Litter bin re-siting			£33.10
                                 Wychavon DC: Dog bin re-siting				£33.58
                                 Wychavon DC: Rural Rate Relief			£69.89
                                 Village Hall committee: Hall hire Jan/Mar 2017		£22.00
                                 Mr A. Farnsworth: January invoice 			£207.00  
	Clerk’s Salary: January 2017				£132.83
	 Village hall committee: Hall hire Jan/Feb 2017 		£22.00						
                                 Mr A. Farnsworth: February invoice 2017		£162.00
                                 Upton Snodsbury PCC: Church wall donation		£1000.00

                                 TOTAL:		£1628.40

Income to report:

	Worcestershire CC: Lengthman Nov/Dec 2016		£172.00
	Worcestershire CC: WCC Footpaths book donation	£437.00
	Worcestershire CC: Lengthsman Dec/Jan 2016/17		£207.00


	TOTAL:		£816.00	


  17/18 Planning 

· W/16/03009/PN: Land North East of Froghall Bungalow: Proposed erection of three poultry units for free range egg production. 
A decision was pending ahead of the end of consultation period of 15th March. The Clerk had forwarded a general comment to the District Council on behalf of the Parish Council following a public meeting and visit to the applicant’s existing operation. It was agreed that a small delegation from the Parish Council would arrange a second visit as an opportunity to explore inside the sheds and to monitor odours. 
Action: RP to liaise with the applicant and feedback to members.
· W/16/01008/PN: Lower Cowsden Farm – Replacement of existing building used for the storage of vehicles associated with mobile catering business. 
Notification had been received that the application had been approved.
· W/16/03044/PP & W/16/03045/LB: Churchill Mill – annex to replace existing agricultural store. 
Notification had been received that the applicant had withdrawn their application.
· W/16/02487/PN:02470/PN: The bungalow, School Lane – replacement dormer bungalow. 
Notification had been received that the application had been approved.
· W/17/00098/CU: Southfork Farm, Broughton Hackett. 
Application pending consideration.
· W/16/00732/OU: Orchard site: Following the recent appeal by the appellants, the Planning Inspectorate had forwarded a copy of the appellant’s comments to the case officer at the District Council. 
No further updates had been received to date.
· Garage site A422: Confirmation had been received that the land owner had sold the land to a developer and a deal had been achieved to develop the disused site. It was agreed that the Vice-Chairman would keep a close eye on progress and act as Parish Council representative as and when more information becomes available. 
Action: RP to update parishioners via the next newsletter edition. Further updates to be circulated to members once available.


17/ 19 Correspondence
Uspra: The trustees of Uspra had forwarded their thanks and recognition to the Parish Council for their continued contribution to grass-cutting costs at the play area for 2017. 

Wychavon Sport: Details of the 2017 Parish Games had been received and the closing date for entries is 15th June.
Action: Clerk to forward details of events to members.

 17/20 Reports
Cllr Adams and Cllr Robinson were not in attendance, therefore there were no reports.

17/21 AOB 
· Cllr Waters had liaised with Cllr Adams and Cllr Robinson regarding procedures for the potential twinning of Upton Snodsbury with Castil de Campos in Spain. The principle had been approved by the Spanish committee and further updates would be provided once guidance had been received from the District Council. Members all agreed that this was a most positive opportunity for the local community.
· In line with previous years, members discussed the possibility of hosting a Parish St George’s Day celebration in April. All members agreed that this was a positive opportunity for an enjoyable community get together.
Action: RP agreed to liaise further with TE to discuss the organisation of this event.
· It had been confirmed that David Mathews had been shortlisted by the Wychavon District Council Community Recognition Awards panel in respect of his sterling efforts over many years as Parish Footpaths Warden. 
Action: RP & DW to attend the award ceremony on the Parish Council’s behalf on Thursday 16th March.
· The hedge bordering an empty house in Owls End Lane requires maintenance. 
Action: SJ & DW to make further enquiries regarding the homeowner’s whereabouts in order to remedy the situation.


17/22   Dates of Next Meeting – The Annual Parish Meeting followed by the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council was agreed to be held on Tuesday 16th May 2017 at 7.00 pm.



Signed ……………………………………………………… 				Date…………………………..

                                        Chairman 
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